SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

 

PUBLIC FORUM

Of

DECEMBER 19, 2007

Saugus Charter Commission Public Forum was held on Wednesday December 19, 2007.  The Public Forum was held in the Saugus Town Hall Auditorium, Saugus, Massachusetts.   The Public Forum was called to order by Mr. Manoogian Chairman at 7:30 P.M.

 

Nine members of the nine member committee were present.

Cam Cicolini, Karen Cote, Eugene F. Decareau, Karla J. de Steuben, Albert W. Diotte, Jr., Joan I. Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Sr., Debra Panetta, Thomas Stewart

Mr. Manoogian read Chapter 39 Section 3 along with our goal and the rules for Public Comment.

Speakers

Vin Cicolini, 6 Oak Hill Road

· Past Chairman for the 1983 Saugus Charter Commission

· Against being a city

· Commented on what a good crowd that showed up

· Urged the public to speak up for what they wanted

· Town needs a change

Mr. Manoogian thanked him for his past 18 months of hard work.

Ellen Failla, 4 McLean Road, Town Meeting Member

· Staggered elections

· If we have a November election the candidates should take office in January so they can work with the past members

Mr. Manoogian asked if Mrs. Failla felt if the benefit outweighs the cost for a yearly election.

Mrs. Failla stated that she could not answer the question without any research, but feels it should be investigate.

Mr. Manoogian stated that the Charter will be looking into it further.

Mrs. Failla reiterated that a period of time be given to new candidates before being sworn in to familiarize themselves.

Ms. de Steuben asked who should have staggered terms.

Mrs. Failla felt that the Selectman and the School Committee.  She feels that Town Meeting would be more difficult to do.  She feels that they have an important role and it’s difficult to get people to run for this office.

Sean Maltais, 18 Adams Ave, Town Meeting Precinct 6

· Staggered terms
· Length of term
· Sworn in January
· If elect Town Manager or Mayor 2years is not long enough, it may take a year just to clean up,  like to see 3-4 year terms
Ms. de Steuben asked what length of terms he would like to see.

Mr. Maltais feels that a minimum of 3 years, would prefer 4 years

Mr. Manoogian introduced the Charter Commissioners.

Rick Smith, 68 Lynn fells Parkway, Town Meeting Precinct 9

· Staggered elections

Peter Bogdan, 23 Whitney Street, Resident

· Chapter 17 need part to operate under, 65 years old

· Town Meeting has limitations – 14 day notice – cannot call an emergency meeting, deadlines for Finance Committee and Selectman not being met, what’s the point?, timelines that exist are good, practical or can be met in a timely manner (budget) feel impractical

· Staggered elections – continuity in government – feels we struggle with it- match elections with the state- have staggered elections – 2 year increments like the state – 4 year increment

· Town Meeting – 2.2.1 terms for continuity

· Has no problem with a Fall or Spring election

Mr. Manoogian gave an example of a 2002, 2004, 2007 elections to create staggered terms.

Mr. Bogdan – coincidence – town is promiscuous in its use of special elections

Mr. Manoogian asked if he felt there were constraints of Town Meeting or the budget process.

Mr. Bogdan felt times have changed and Town Meeting has not – not efficient and proficient, it does have restraints.

Mr. Decareau asked if Mr. Bogdan would recommend that Town Meeting is obsolete.

Mr. Bogdan - not at all – best representation is Town Meeting – financial and administration is unwieldy.

Fae Saulenas, 26 Beachview Avenue

· Does not want Town Meeting to be disbanded
· Town Meeting is best for Zoning issues
· As an appropriation body there is a clear conflict of interest – no town employee
· Executive body – reinstate residency requirement – 4/5 vote for hire/fire Town Manager should change to majority vote – performance review for Town Manager along with goal achievement
· Subjective  language in Section 24 – 27 (suitably qualified) – be specific and objective
· Section 34 – prioritize, 5 year plan example Swampscott
· Section 40 – free access to financial data for Finance Committee needs to be more specific
Mr. Manoogian commends the Public for coming out and being heard.

Janet Leuci, 35 Wilbur Avenue, Town Meeting Precinct 4

· Strongly want to retain Town Meeting especially regarding zoning issues

· Spoke of how it was Town Meeting that saved her neighborhood 31 years ago.

· Felt “big money” could influence 2/3 of a small council on zoning.

Attached is an email that was sent to the Charter Commission from Mrs. Leuci outlining her concerns. 

Al Dinardo, 199 Essex Street, Town Meeting

· Agrees with Mrs. Leuci

· Town Meeting is effective and it works – very diverse – range of different backgrounds – there is power in appropriations, example: library – large amount of fixed costs in the budget

· Residency requirement for Town Manager, Department Heads – look into all employees living in Saugus

Henry Merrifield, 10 Lawndale Avenue, Town Meeting Precinct 3

· Schools need to be into the decision making more

Mr. Manoogian asked for specific structural change ideas regarding the schools.

Mr. Merrifield feels there is no sense of concern with the schools

Mr. Manoogian asked if we should mix the School with the Town in the budget development process.

Mrs. Panetta asked if he felt the 5 member School Committee and 5 members Selectman should mix into a 6 or 7 member board.

Mr. Merrifield feels that we should mix the two boards and the schools should be able to hire/fire the Town Manager.

Chris Luongo, 94 Howard Street

· School and Town should work together – 2 -3 School Committee and 2 – 3 Selectman to hire manager

· School Committee should be involved in the budget process

· Appropriation body – special interest – fight for money nothing for schools – does not work anymore

· Timelines – fiscal year change to know exactly what state money is coming in

· Split zoning and appropriations

· School & Town should work together – fighting, bickering for money – hire/fire Town Manager

· Finance Committee not getting information for Town Meeting

· 1 Selectman with the School Committee

· Start budget in February

Mr. Decareau asked why not send the budget back and not feel they are forced to vote for it.

Mr. Luongo always voted no on the budget and he agrees

Fred Brooks, 46 Appleton Street

Mr. Brooks read from his prepared speech which is attached.

Mr. Brooks was the person who redid the old charter and put it into order.  He did a complete research and retyped it.  He worked with Town Council and the Town Clerk for review.  This Charter is now on the Saugus web site and handed out to all new town officials.

William Kramich Jr., 12 Emery Street

· Accountability

· To many appointments

· More dictatorship now

· Town Manager appoints – have Selectman appoint

Michael Kelleher, 2 Tanglewood Drive, Selectman

· Support the Charter Commission

· Staggered terms for Selectman and School Committee

· Spring Election – greater turnout

· Saturday elections

· One centralized location for voting is a cost benefit example mall

· Finance Committee, Board of Health be appointed by one person

· Would not have a Finance Committee – replace with a financial review board – quarterly report – accountability – elected

· Believes Selectman should appoint the boards not the Town Manager

· Town Meeting should be an open Town Meeting

· Expansion of Selectman 7 – 9 members – mix of School and Selectman

· Finance Committee power influences certain Town Meetings – example teachers raises

Mr. Manoogian asked why Mr. Kelleher feels that Town Meeting members listen to Finance Committee?

Mr. Kelleher – Because the Finance Committee is well versed

Mr. Decareau asked what the difference between a Finance Committee recommendation and Review Board?  Will they listen to both?

Mr. Kelleher used Boston as an example where they publish documents, quarterly reports, and general overview

Mr. Stewart asked what the value of moving appointments from the Town Manager to the Selectman?  Also, should the manager be elected or appointed?

Mr. Kelleher

Mrs. Panetta asked why the Selectman does not approve the Town Managers appointment since they have to vote on that appointment.

Mr. Kelleher stated that it is hard to so no to the Town Manager and they give a courtesy vote.

Sandra Manoogian, 50 Ballard Street

· Need checks and balances with the finances – money should not be expended before it is approved
· Town Meeting is a valuable asset – conflict of interest – bounded to exclude to vote if they or household members work for the town
Mrs. Panetta asked how they would be able to vote for the overall budget as a whole.

Mrs. Manoogian feels that they can separate each department for voting purposes and town employees should be able to serve.

Ms. de Steuben asked if we should still have 50 town meeting members.

Mrs. Manoogian felt that you could expand to a certain amount.

Jill Silvester, 38 Fairchild Avenue

· Elected officials should live in Saugus

· 4 year term

· School have more of a voice example in the budget

Rick Mythowicz, 24 Emery Street

· Town Manager and Superintendent of Schools should live in Saugus – cost involved to move them to Saugus

· Should not be elected Town Manager

· Accountability – product that is good for public

· Going to a council to control budget process

· Staggered terms

· Conflict of issue is a perception

Mr. Manoogian asked if 7-9-or 13 members of a council should be doing zoning?

Mr. Mythowicz feels we should take out appropriation from Town Meeting

Ms. de Steuben motioned for a 5 minute recess at approximately 9:25 PM.

Chairman seconded the motion.



Motion passed 9 –0

The Commission reconvened at approximately 9:35 PM.

Tim Hawkes, 225 Walnut Street, Town Meeting Precinct 7

· Town Meeting the best form of elected body

· Conflict of interest – limit amount of town employees

· Town Manger should be resident of the town

· Charter enforcement

· Volunteerism in town positions

Bill Stewart, 12 Grandview Avenue

· Town Meeting takes forever to get things done

· School budget should come first

Mr. Stewart handed out his speech to the Charter (see attached).

Ms. de Steuben asked if he felt there was a problem with Town Meeting doing Zoning.

Mr. Stewart is satisfied with the zoning issues with Town Meeting but also felt it could easily be done by a Council.

Mrs. Panetta asked whether the school budget comes first or second it is difficult still to vote on it.

Mr. Stewart feels that Town Meeting should vote on it at the beginning, it is a matter of having the votes.

Mr. Diotte stated that the budgets are never ready in March.

Mr. Stewart stated that times have changed.

Roger Sacilotto, 2 Limewoods Drive

· Break down of communications

· Superintendent, Town Manager and operations managers needs to implement the policies – does not feel they need to be residents,  annual review, hold accountable for fiscal and operational results

· Communication – budget hard to read, no big picture or how- no long term planning – mandating certain reporting – bi-annual state of the buildings

Peter A Rossetti, Jr., 6 Summit Avenue, Board of Selectman

· Need a strong manager with financial skills

· Electing Town Manager results in a popularity contest

· Residency requirement is counter productive

· Input from committee’s or a certain amount of time to move to Saugus can cost more

· Agrees with staggered terms for Selectman and School Committee – longer than 2 year term for new members – term limits, 4-5 terms – spring election

· Representative Town Meeting is a good form of government

· No Saturday elections – public did not support

· No to election to Boards – popularity contest

Mr. Manoogian asked if there needs to be checks and balances or an oversight committee, example internal audit function.

Mr. Rossetti not to change the system to beat the system, know what to adapt to.

Mr. Manoogian asked for ides in writing.

Michael Serino, 54 Gates Road

· Needs to be fined tuned

· Selectman 7 or 9 members to vote on budget

· Selectman to appoint, ratify employee contracts and leases

· Keep Town Meeting working with zoning, bylaws, long-term borrowing, vote to sell property

· Town Moderator should appoint Finance Committee

· Selectman should appoint Town Manager – does not like the 4/5 vote to hire/fire – should have term limits – afraid of outside interest groups with an elected Town Manager

Mr. Decareau asked if Mr. Serino would like a simply majority to hire/fire the Town Manager?

Mr. Serino answered that he would like a simple majority to hire/fire the Town Manager.  He would like to see a 7 – 9 member majority vote.

Mr. Manoogian asked if the Selectman should have control over the budget or the legislative body (Town Manager).

Mr. Serino said that the Town Manager should do the leasing and the Selectman should ratify it.

Robert Long, 26 Bennett Avenue, Town Meeting

· Advocate for Representative Town Meeting

· How allocations of funds is done

· Consider Finance Committee with elected will we have qualified people or a popularity contest

· Town Manager should not be sole determinate of budget

· Open Town Meeting may have a problem with quorum

· Sections of Finance Committee meeting should be televised example the budget

· Selectman should appoint Town Manager

· 4/5 vote to hire/fire is not fair – simple majority of 3

Nick Nicosia, 7 Hull Drive, Town Meeting Precinct 7

· Would like to see Constables be town residents

· Do not need more that 3 – 5 Constables

Mr. Manoogian asked if Mr. Nicosia knew of another Charter that has the language in it that he would like.

Mr. Nicosia answered that the Town of Wakefield has 3 elected constables.

Bill Leuci, 35 Wilbur Avenue, School Committee

· Does not like starting terms in January

· Staggered terms would help

· Elected Mayor – cronyism and patronize 

· Schools need to be taken care of – get fair share to schools

Mrs. Panetta read into the minutes a letter from Rick Doucette, School Committee who could not make the meeting (see attached).

Mrs. Panetta informed everyone that Maureen Dever, Town Meeting Precinct 3, could not make it due to a death in the family, and the Christine Wilson, School Committee, could not make it due to conflict in commitments.

Mr. Manoogian asked if there was anyone else who would like to speak that has not already.  No replied.  He then asked if there was anyone that has already spoken that would like to speak again.

Al Dinado, 199 Essex Street, Town Meeting

· During collective bargaining Town Meeting is not part of it but they have to vote on it

Mr. Manoogian stated that Town Meeting could not call itself into session with out public meeting notice.

Mr. Dinardo states it’s possible, appropriate process

Peter Bogdan, 23 Whitney Street

· Each has its responsibility

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to continue the Public Hearing at 10:25 PM.

The Chairman seconded the motion.



Motion passed 9 – 0.

Respectfully submitted Karen Cote Clerk ________________________
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